ASA Annual Business Meeting 2006

Weds 12th April, at 12pm at Keele University
Agenda 

1.  Apologies  

2.  Election of new committee members 

3.  Minutes of the last ABM held at Aberdeen on 6th April 2005 

4.  Matters Arising 

5.  Matters for Report 

        a) Report from Chair 

        b) Report from Hon. Treasurer 

6.  Membership issues 

        a) Election of new members 

        b) New membership procedures 

7.  Modernisation of Annals and Directory 

8.  ASA Conferences 

        a) Update on ASA Conference 2007 (London) 

        b) Update on ASA Conference 2008 (New Zealand/Australia) 

        c)  Call for proposals for forthcoming ASA Conferences from 2009 

9.    AOB 

Chair's Report
Let me begin by re-iterating my thanks to Iris Jean-Klein, our outgoing secretary, for all the hard work she has contributed to the committee, thank Simone Abram for agreeing to take on this role, and welcome our two new committee members. Andrew Garner has a multiple brief as committee member responsible for liaison with AnthropologyMatters and Postgraduate Training issues, as well as responsibility for our membership recruitment campaign. John Postill is taking over Simone’s previous committee role as ASA Networks Officer. Since John is also responsible for the EASA Media Anthropology Network, his presence on the ASA committee will also strengthen our ability to work with European colleagues in an area that all of us see as vital to the future of our subject.

Since the later stages of this report concern developments in the UK which may seem rather parochial to our members from other parts of the world, I will begin by mentioning some of ASA’s more international activities.

World Council of Anthropological Associations

The WCAA is now entering a phase of activity after finalising its organisational structures. In addition to the executive Council (made up of the member association presidents) and an Advisory Board which enables past presidents to continue to have an input beyond what are often single year periods of office, there is now an Executive Secretariat consisting of Junji Koizumi, from Japan, the new WCAA facilitator, Gustavo Lins Ribeiro from Brazil, the previous facilitator, Henk Pauw, from South Africa, Annie Benveniste, from France, and myself. There is also a new website at http://www.wcaanet.org/ (accessible from a link on the ASA homepage). After rallying to the support of our French colleagues earlier this year in the international protest about the plan to merge Anthropology into History within the CNRS system (legitimated by its advocates on the grounds that anthropologists worked on disappearing worlds…) we decided that addressing the public image of anthropology was a major priority, seconded by our US colleague Liz Brumfiel, who noted that the AAA’s energetic efforts to focus on the media’s attention on the many burning contemporary issues that social and cultural anthropologists address were still having a disappointedly limited effect. Junji is organising a workshop on this issue with João Pina Cabral at the September EASA conference in Bristol and Gustavo and I a second one at the IUAES meeting in Cape Town in December. These meetings will provide us with an opportunity to develop a truly global perspective on the issue.

Other International Activities

Principally on behalf of ASA, although we also discussed some WCAA matters, I attended the Association Presidents’ Breakfast at the American Anthropological Association meetings in Washington, D.C., in November 2005.  At that meeting, Leslie Aiello, President of the Wenner-Gren Foundation, shared with us the depressing news that the names of candidates for Wenner-Gren awards must now be checked against a “watch list” provided by Homeland Security, since should the Foundation inadvertently fund someone deemed “suspect”, the Patriot Act allows the US government to confiscate its entire endowment. Which brings me to one other US-related matter. As readers of Anthropology Today and THES will have noted, both Richard Fardon and I (in our personal capacities) made statements expressing disquiet about some of the possible wider implications of the Pat Roberts Intelligence Scholars Program, which attracted some further media interest. One unexpected but positive outcome of my efforts to explain these concerns to a BBC reporter from a mobile phone on a train en route to a meeting in London was our discovery of some obvious pitfalls in the OED’s current definition of social anthropology, which the dictionary’s editors have undertaken to modify and update in the next revision.

Ethics
Following discussion at a well-attended meeting at last year’s ASA conference in Aberdeen, Ian Harper and Alberto Corsín-Jiménez proceeded to develop an ASA ethics blog on the website with the assistance of Rohan’s technical expertise. To date, participation has been disappointing, but a more pro-active approach to developing topics for discussion may change that. So may mounting concern in the UK community about the ESRC’s new Research Ethics Framework, which is very much a charter for the empowerment of university ethics committees – and in this respect clearly a symptom of problems not restricted to the UK. Several members have already reported developments within their institutions that pose real difficulties for ethnographic research, and a meeting on this was set up for the first evening of the 2006 Keele conference. Since anthropologists clearly are concerned about ethical issues in the substantive sense, and recognise the way that changing conditions of anthropological work continually pose new ethical challenges, ASA’s approach to ethics has been to emphasise the need to keep pushing the debate beyond the frontiers of purely legal concerns and ethical codes, whilst emphasising the robustness and high standards set by the Association’s own Guidelines. This is another reason for hoping that the interactive approach to ethical debate provided by the blog will develop in the future.

Media

As media officer, Alberto has had a very busy year, dealing with two or three enquiries every month, and directing the enquirers to appropriate sources of informed anthropological advice in most cases, although even Alberto’s ingenuity was taxed beyond the limit by a recent request from Granada TV for help with a programme that will focus on people with bizarre and unusual body traits (“Body Impossible”). Although most of the enquiries were mercifully of a more reasonable kind, we remain concerned about some of the ways in which some programmes seek an association with anthropology that we would not welcome, of which the Tribe series, on which the makers offered a discussion, would be a prime example. We decided that it was better to avoid doing anything that might inadvertently allow programme makers to claim anthropological consultancy on projects which are simply variants of the reality TV genre and seriously distort the contexts in which they are realised, and we are also awaiting with some trepidation a future BBC4 series that began as three programmes on the “history of anthropology” and rapidly transformed into “anthropological scandals”. Both more active protest about distorted representation and efforts to exploit the growth of alternative media for projecting a public image of anthropology are on the agenda for further committee action in the coming year.

Survival International Campaign

Survival International approached the Secretary with a request for ASA support, through an official statement, for its “Stamp it Out” campaign to persuade journalists and broadcasters to desist from referring to tribal peoples as “primitive” or “Stone-Age”, in the light of the ways these terms are used to legitimate damaging actions by governments and transnational corporations. The committee feels that this is a real issue (which also has implications beyond Survival’s concerns) and deserves our support.

Publications

There is good and bad news on this front, though I want to begin by thanking Trevor Marchand for the tremendous amount of work that he is putting into this, especially since he’s on research leave this year. It will not have escaped members’ attention that they have only received one monograph to date. This is because there have been significant delays in the production of the book from the 2003 Manchester Decennial. Publishing the Decennial has provided more of a challenge in the past, given the large number of high quality papers that the event produced, and the fact that we can only produce one volume with Berg. Progress was further slowed by negotiations over the possibility of producing a second volume from the event in a different Berg series, which ultimately proved unsuccessful. I will return to the more general implications of that in a moment. But the good news is that, despite further delays, Anthropology and Science is now scheduled to appear in January 2007, simultaneously with Creativity and Cultural Improvisation, the book of the 2005 Aberdeen conference. While members wait for that heavier than normal package to bounce through their letter-boxes, you will be getting the book from the 2004 ASA conference, Locating the Field, in June this year. Given that Pnina looks as if she will hit the ground running with the publication from the 2006 conference, this will hopefully be the last time an ASA Chair has to apologise for delays in the appearance of monographs. What does need to be added, however, is that, like many other publishers, Berg report rising costs and declining sales, across the anthropology market as a whole, though the first monograph did well and they are going to print the roughly the same run on the next. The floor provided by the ASA subscription base is clearly very helpful, and it is worth reiterating that members are getting a very good deal on these books: non-members have to pay double the price. A major problem is the inclusion of illustrations, since this requires a different, and higher cost, method of printing, and although we have found solutions to it with the volumes in hand, we will have to take each new project as it comes in future. Neither we nor Berg wish to exclude the publication of forms of anthropology that require illustrations under the ASA banner, but editors will need to find ways of funding the extra costs of production if more than 15 black-and-white illustrations are required in future books. In general, the market situation is making the production of all edited books that are not targeted at the undergraduate classroom increasingly difficult. This brings me to some more not so good news, though we hope it will not be the end of the story.

We have tried hard to find a publisher for a revamped ASA Research Methods Series, as mentioned in the last Chair’s Report, but so far have not managed to attract a publisher, despite having a strong first manuscript to show the potential of the series. Again, the problem is the size of the current market for books targeted at postgraduates and professionals with current levels of cost for production and distribution. We are still pursuing other alternatives, so I hope that I may be able to give you better news on this next year.

Membership and Subscriptions

Thanks to Rohan’s efforts, our long efforts on arrears and members in default are virtually complete, and now that we have an effective database, this issue will cease to be a problem providing those members who cannot use a standing order do use the credit card payment facilities we now offer. But Rohan does report that it remains difficult to persuade some members to pay up or pay the right amount. Given the amount of administrative time that has to be spent on this, I do hope that those members in question will try to cooperate more fully. The subscription level will remain as it is and we will continue the focus on increasing membership.

Twenty-nine new applications for membership were discussed at the last committee meeting, though references were still outstanding for three candidates. Proposals for simplifying the election procedure to facilitate recruitment and simplify subscription administration – particularly important now that we offer the monograph as a member benefit before the general release of the paperback book – were circulated to all members three months in advance of the 2006 ABM. The number of applications for membership this year is encouraging (in relation to our 2005 membership total of 523) but the committee would still appreciate the support of existing members in encouraging any younger colleagues in their departments who are not ASA members to join, and we, for our part, are going to try to make more of the work that ASA does on behalf of the profession visible to its beneficiaries. We are also, however, taking some new initiatives of our own. Andrew and the AnthropologyMatters steering group have prepared a welcome pack which the ASA is financing for starting research postgraduates that should enhance interest in ASA and joint ASA/RAI membership as well as in AnthropologyMatters itself and its on-line journal, two new issues of which will go up on the web this year. ASA student subscriptions will become £18, including the monograph, and since ASA has not been stingy in offering financial support to student initiated events, we hope that membership will be seen as attractive to more postgraduates. But our main priority has to be to convince all the younger members of the profession that they should join ASA, and not simply because we defend their professional interests, though as Richard noted in the previous Chair’s Report, this is an important part of what we do, as is attending to the media and anthropology’s public image, on which I expect to have more to report next year. We need to be in a situation in which colleagues all feel they need to be at the academic events that we organise and therefore will wish to avoid the additional cost of doing so as a non-member. This is also very much at the forefront of our plans for the coming years.

Conferences

Last year’s conference in Aberdeen was a huge success both intellectually and socially, a credit to the organisers, host institution and civic authorities who made free with that beverage for which their country is renowned. The conference also generated a strong financial surplus, which the committee was happy to use in part to defray the extra costs of an illustration-rich publication. I am sure that this year’s Diamond Jubilee conference at Keele will be equally successful and it has attracted an impressive number of participants from outside the UK. In 2007, we will be at London Metropolitan University, where Tom Selwyn and Julie Scott will be organising the event around the theme of Thinking Through Tourism. Rohan and I are meeting the organisers in May, and full details will be available by the summer. Veronica Strang and her colleague Mark Busse in Auckland will be organising and hosting the 2008 conference, on the theme of Ownership and Appropriation. This will be held in early December, to minimise costs and maximise opportunities to enjoy the sun in New Zealand. This promises to be a very exciting international event, and the detailed prospectus that has already been prepared indicates that there should be something for everyone within this broad theme. Since not everyone from the UK who would like to do so will in practice be able to go to Auckland, we will be organising a Firth distinguished lecture in the slot that would otherwise have been occupied by the ASA conference, which will also provide the context for next year’s ABM. To make attendance seem still more attractive, I should add that we plan to embed the Firth lecture in a conference organised by colleagues at LSE addressed to the persistent refusal of some colleagues in other subjects either to recognise that we possess or understand our methodology. Its working title is Ethnography: Evidence and Inference/How do we know what we know? It is hoped to engage the ESRC in this event. There may also be a Firth lecture at this year’s EASA meeting in September, though I have yet to hear back from the EASA organizers on our proposals. With the 2007 and 2008 conferences set up, we are now open to bids for 2009.

Annals and Directory

The 2005 Annals and Directory were finally sent out in March, ten months behind schedule. It is clear from the litany of minor glitches that lie behind the repeated problems we have had with these publications that it is time for a more radical rethink. We have also reached the point at which production and shipping costs absorb all the lower rate subscription income.  What the committee feels the membership appreciates is the news content of Annals, and we therefore propose to eliminate much of the recurrent information that could be more effectively delivered via the website (perhaps supplemented by a printed version given to new members in a welcome pack upon joining) and offer a printed Annals that would be more focused and more timely. Now that we have a database that works, we can deliver the existing content of the Directory (and maybe additional detail) in a searchable form via the website. This would make it a more useful resource. A slimmed down but focused Annals could also incorporate the basic contact information on members, obviating the need for two booklets. We do not see any point in duplicating information now readily available from departmental websites, particularly since it tends to become out of date by the time our print publication appears. The proposal is therefore to give members a print publication that will be an informative read and still contain all the basic information about departments and individual members: the difference is that it will be used in conjunction with the web. Although this might not appeal so much to members who dislike, or what must now be in comparatively rare cases, lack internet access, we feel that in most respects value would be added rather than subtracted by this proposal, and it would certainly be much easier to produce to schedule and offer up-to-date information with this approach.

ASA Networks

The Anthropology of Britain network had a general meeting at ASA 2005 and will meet to plan further projects, including an ESRC Research Seminar bid, at ASA 2006. The Network of Applied Anthropologists has organised a panel at this year’s conference. AnthropologyMatters has refreshed its steering group and recovered from the tragic death in a road accident of its webmaster, Mario Guimares, whose memory was celebrated at a special event at Brunel which awarded his PhD posthumously, in November 2005. Tom Wormald is now managing the website and Patrick Hazard the contacts database. As already noted, the online journal is continuing to flourish, the organisation is in good shape financially, and it has organised a debate at the Keele conference

Members

It is with sadness that I report the death on the 21st December 2005 of one of the early members of this Association, Harry Powell, who was one of the first post-war ethnographers to work on the Trobriands, where his life-long passion for sailing proved of more than recreational value. Both his ethnographic focus on social and cultural change and his pioneering use of film made his contribution an outstanding and innovative one. He was a graduate of UCL, where he also taught from 1951 until 1954 after returning from his fieldwork to write his PhD under Darryl Forde’s supervision. He then moved to a lecturership in social anthropology at King’s College of the University of Durham, which subsequently became the University of Newcastle, where Anthropology was merged into Social Studies in 1966. Dr Powell retired in 1984, but his achievements will live on in the extensive archive of field notes and unpublished manuscripts that his family have donated to the RAI archive and in his celebrated film Trobriand Islanders, long an important item in the RAI film library.

Postgraduate Support and Training

The Trustees of the Radcliffe-Brown and Firth Funds were again aided in their efforts to support students reaching the final stages of their PhDs by an additional £2000 from the Sutasoma Trust. The Sutasoma funds are used to reward excellence, and we found four very worthy candidates to recognise this year. Unfortunately, we also found plenty of applicants in genuine need due to the limited funding that they are been able to obtain, and excellence and need are certainly not mutually exclusive. Grants were not restricted to UK candidates. With the resources at our disposal we were, however, able to help all the candidates that we found eligible and worthy of support, and we also decided to increase the maximum available for candidates in exceptional need to £800 in future rounds. However, we have also revised the guidelines to applicants to ensure that applicants do not in future ask for more than the maxima on thesis production costs and living expenses, that all offer clearly justified itemised budgets, and that they understand that the trustees will be assessing both need and excellence.

I have less positive news about the ASA national training courses. Stella Mascarenhas-Keyes prepared a funding bid under the ESRC’s new Researcher Development Initiative but it was unsuccessful. It is clear that what we (and our students) want from training courses is now rather different from what ESRC wishes to prioritise, but our application was also not considered “advanced” enough in relation to the training already offered by at least some ESRC recognised departments. In any event, the issue is now academic as a resubmission would have required ASA to underwrite 20% of Full Economic Cost, which is beyond our means. Stella is now working with Sean Conlin on alternative plans that might appeal to other funding bodies, and we will explore other ways of facilitating the access of students to training opportunities that are not available in their own institutions.

Heads of Department

The first HoDs meeting of my period as chair will take place at Keele, although I will need to convene another meeting later in the year, probably in November. The reason for delaying holding a face-to-face meeting lay in the number of processes of vital importance to the future of UK anthropology that were initiated during 2005 but had yet to reach a stage at which meeting to talk about them, rather than conferring through email, would have been a productive use of scarce time. The first of these was the ESRC Recognition Exercise that underlies the allocation of postgraduate grants, which took up a good deal of August, normally the month in which holidays would be taken in the UK, for the colleagues involved. The results of this were disclosed (late) in February 2006. The second is an ESRC International Benchmarking Review of the international standing of social anthropology research in the UK, which fell seriously behind schedule, but is now advancing, with site visits to 12 UK departments taking place in mid-May. I will give a little more information about these in a moment, but first want to record my thanks to the Heads of Department who contributed to our response to two other holiday time tasks, a consultation over the working methods and criteria to be used by the sub-panel for anthropology in the 2008 RAE, and an ESRC-commissioned consultation on the use of citation indices in the evaluation of research “output” (i.e. publications). It is worth mentioning these first, because they help to put the International Benchmarking Review in context. 

On the RAE consultation, departments generally expressed admiration and satisfaction with the way that our colleagues on the sub-panel (nominated by ASA through a process that was a model of transparency) had defended our values within the constraints imposed by the framework established for all panels and sub-panels by the HEFCE. Some constructive suggestions from our consultation response have been incorporated into the final version of the criteria and working methods document and the sub-panel chair, Hastings Donnan was kind enough to invite me to talk to the group about these issues at a meeting in London in October 2005. We should be extremely grateful to the colleagues who agreed to serve on the sub-panel and for the tremendous amount of good work that it has already done. As a peer review form of assessment in which disciplines still have some latitude to determine the principles on which departments will be judged, the RAE, burdensome though it may seem, is considerably more attractive than the alternative principles for selective distribution of research funding that have been floated in recent years. Unfortunately, the March 2006 budget speech of Gordon Brown made it pretty clear that the days of the RAE were numbered and that the Treasury would continue to press for a “metrics” based system in which scale of research income and citation scores were likely to figure prominently. Much remains to be negotiated between the government, university authorities and subject associations on these issues, so it would be idle to speculate at this stage on how bad the final outcome will be from the point of view of the social sciences, arts and humanities, but it is not likely to be very good. This makes rational discussion of the defects of existing citation-based measures of research excellence especially crucial, and it was evident that the ESRC’s consultants appreciated the rational and evidence-based approach that ASA adopted in its response to the survey on these issues, since they took the trouble to acknowledge it with a non-formulaic email. Nevertheless, unless much improved citation-based evaluation methods are introduced (which would, of course, cost considerable amounts of money), their application could considerably increase the existing distortions of patterns of publishing and scholarship associated with the RAE. This is what makes the International Benchmarking Review such an important exercise.

Although the need for an evaluation in the first place was imposed by government as a condition of further funding increases and it would be unwise to ignore the possible implications of the exercise for prioritising some kinds of research activity over others, ESRC has insisted that the evaluations should be peer review based and defended the value of qualitative methods of appraisal over “metrics”. The Steering Committee that selected the panel of international assessors, chaired by me, consists of a group of experienced anthropologists who enjoy general respect and trust across the profession, and its “user members”, suggested by the academics, have all been tremendously helpful and supportive. The international panel, chaired by Don Brenneis, is authoritative, comprehensive in its international and thematic expertise, and already well informed about British anthropology. Their report, which will now be launched at the EASA meeting in Bristol in September 2006, may not be a continuous paean of praise for our achievements, but it will be credible, and is likely to prove a major asset as we confront a brave new world of evaluation in which such qualitative peer review is likely to become less frequent. We should welcome the way that ESRC has handled the planning and organisation of the exercise and be grateful for the busy international colleagues who have kindly agreed to sacrifice their time to what will be a demanding and exhausting process.

Finally, a word on the outcome of the ESRC Recognition Exercise. Although social anthropology actually came out better than some other disciplines that focus on qualitative research methods, the amount of funding available overall has been affected by the ESRC’s prioritisation of capacity building in quantitative research methods, and by the Roberts Commission’s recommendation that postgraduate stipends be increased. I will not go over all the details here, but there will be fewer grants available nationally for anthropology PhDs in 2007-2008 as a result of the reduction in the number of quota awards available in the 8 departments that have been assigned quota studentships from 19 this year to 12, and with the number of awards available from the national competition reduced to 100, we are only likely to get 4 awards nationally from that source. Although there are other types of ESRC postgraduate students available, such as CASE awards, and AHRC will also fund some types of anthropology, funding for UK students is clearly going to become tighter than ever, and EU citizens who have been resident in the UK for three years, even for purely educational purposes, will also now have access to a full grant, including maintenance stipend, so the competition for the available grants will become even more intense. Yet perhaps the most serious problem of all is the fact that so many departments were given recognition but not assigned quotas. With the scaled down competition, the chances of obtaining funding from ESRC by students in those departments is seriously reduced, despite the fact that their staff have strong research reputations and may often be the best qualified in terms of expertise to supervise particular students who wish to seek ESRC funding. These are difficult issues that will figure prominently in discussions within the HODs network over the coming year.

Research Council Representation

Despite continuing representations to ESRC, social anthropology still lacks direct representation on the Research Grants Board. We will continue to press for a change in this situation. We have nominated candidates for the two vacant places on the Training and Development Board, which are open to anthropology (as well as a range of other disciplines), David Mills and Peter Wade: since this deals with the issues of postgraduate training already discussed, we hope that we will have some success here. We have also made nominations to the AHRC Peer Review College. I have just heard that Felicia Hughes-Freeland has accepted her election. So that, at least, is good news.

The Academy for Learned Societies in the Social Sciences

After major upheavals last year, the Academy has undergone a reorganisation, but has not, at the time of writing this report, carried through its promises to give its members more timely notice of events or do more to involve academicians not resident in London. After a little flurry of activity during “National Science Week” in the capital, its activity for the rest of the year seems focused on its ABM in late June and the launch of its new journal, now called 21st Century Society after an unfortunate mix-up over the name originally selected, which turned out to have been trade-marked by a well known US journal. We are currently represented on the Council by Professor Henrietta Moore, who is now on research leave and felt that she had done her stint, but my efforts to get the Academy to accept our nomination of Professor Lisa Croll as her successor have thus far proved unsuccessful, since it is now argued that Council membership is individual. This is intensely frustrating. It may be necessary to review our relationship with the Academy if its contribution to the development of British social science remains at its present low intensity for very much longer, not least because I am not the only academician from anthropology asking myself where my £160 a year subscription is going, but it seems reasonable to allow the new leadership a little more time to settle in and make plans.

ASA Finances

As the Treasurer will report, our finances are looking healthier this year, though delay in publications of monographs also means delay in the flow of royalties from which we must recoup the downpayment paid to Berg at the launch of the series. Since the Radcliffe-Brown Fund depends on royalty income and the income accruing from books published by Routledge will decline, we must keep an eye on this situation. We have been allowing the Firth Fund to accumulate as a precautionary measure, but since this can be used for a wide variety of purposes consistent with the Association’s mission, and we are planning to hold more Firth lectures, further donations would, of course, be very welcome.

Treasurer's report for year ending 31 Dec 05

In my third year as Honorary Treasurer I am happy to present a report and table accounts which show our finances in improved health. However, the improvement is due to savings rather than increased income. The savings have several provenances. As noted in last year’s report, the burden of a monetary contribution to the Professional Practice in Applied Anthropology courses (which provide training for our postgraduate students) was instead carried by two subventions which the organisers of the courses were successful in obtaining (from the Cabinet Office and RAI). Committee expenses (£2,445) were down slightly, while maintaining a representative national spread. I have also been able to keep down accountants costs.

Another source of savings came from administration costs, reduced from £9,569 last year to £5,262 this year. Rohan Jackson took over all administration in 2004, and has provided us with new database and web-design. (The higher figure in 2004 included costs of overhauling our antiquated membership database as well as secretarial and administration costs.) Some expenses are unfortunately only in abeyance: no expenditure is reported under Annals, because our printers and editors were late in billing us and posting costs were incurred only this year, so costs of around £4,700 will be carried over to next year.

The membership drive has resulted in slightly higher subscriptions income this year (15,087), though again this sum is reduced by the cost to the Association of the conference volume, which must be paid to our publishers. 

Our administrative officer has also improved conference transactions by setting up paypal transfers. The revenue from Durham 2004 and Aberdeen 2005 are reported in these accounts (£2,900). However, more than a third of this surplus is earmarked for the reproduction of photographs for the volume to come out of the Aberdeen conference. This is a subvention which the ASA from now on must expect to provide, as publishers become less and less willing (or able) to pay for more than the written word. Conferences usually make a surplus, and the practice is to transfer this surplus to ASA, partially in repayment of seed money and to cover ASA committee member attendance. The latter support is expected to be projected in all budgets submitted for conferences in the future.

We received £4,050 in royalties from Taylor & Francis and £357 from Berg, under the new agreement. Our initial (and continuing) outlay must be defrayed from Berg royalties, but all income from Taylor & Francis is passed on to the Radcliffe-Brown Fund, with the addition of a small income from copyright (£181). Again this year, we were able to support several excellent PhD theses in the final stages of completion. 

One Firth Centenary Award was paid out in 2005, to help an outstanding student in the final stages of writing up the doctoral thesis. The balance of the fund held by the ASA stands at £26,355. As donations are rare - none have been received this year - the principal is bound to dwindle unless our members’ giving spirit is reignited. It may be worth initiating a discussion of the benefits of consolidating the different holdings in one Fund, and using them for the greater good of the Association, anthropology research students, and the discipline in general. The ASA is already committed to supporting a Firth lecture at the 2007 EASA conference.

In sum, while our Closing Balance of £45,923 is considerably up on the balance of £34,287 in 2004, the bulk of this represents restricted funds, especially the Firth Fund. The income from membership fees is annually used up in running the association. While we are fortunate enough to recruit talented, energetic and committed members to initiate projects that are of strategic importance to the Association and to the future of the discipline in general, we should be able at least to defray some of their expenses. We must keep in mind that all savings are evanescent - administration costs will rise, and accountants’ fees are more index-linked than subscription rates. I end with my appeal from last year (and the year before that) that every effort be made to recruit to our Association from the large body of potential members. A larger Association will not only stave off higher subscription levels, but will be better equipped to avert the sidelining of anthropology itself, by extending its visibility in today’s academic battleground.

Dr Lisette Josephides

Honorary Treasurer

Income and Expenditure Account

for the year ended 31 December 2005


2005
2004
Restricted funds
note
£
£
£
£

Income:
ESRC grants
10,596
8,941

ESRC fees and bursaries
600
1,731

Firth fund
-
393

Firth fund interest received
867
442

_______
_______
12,063
11,507
_______
_______
Expenditure:
Firth grants 
-
750

ESRC courses
10,290
10,922

ASA contribution to ESRC courses
-
1,208

_______
_______
10,290
12,880
_______
_______
Surplus / (deficit) on restricted funds
1,773
1,773
(1,373)
(1,373)

_______
_______
Unrestricted funds
Income:
Subscriptions
15,087
14,218

Royalties
2
4,588
3,486

Conference proceeds
2,900
3,642

Sales of annals and books
-
150

Interest receivable
299
300

Sale of cd stock
63
85

Miscellaneous
-
757

_______
_______
22,937
22,638
_______
_______
Expenditure:
Donation to Radcliffe-Brown Fund
4,231
3,486

Annals and newsletters
-
2,548

Administration costs
5,262
9,569

Committee expenses
2,200
2,445

Conference costs
400
450

Accountancy
981
934

Bank charges
-
89

Adjustments from 2003
-
2,618

_______
_______
13,074
22,139
_______
_______
Surplus on unrestricted funds
9,863
9,863
499
499

_______
______
_______
____
Surplus / (deficit) for the year
11,636
(874)
Balance Sheet as at 31 December 2005


2005
2004

note
£
£


Current Assets

Barclays - community account
3,386
4,554


National Savings Firth Fund account
26,355
25,488


Lloyds number one account
3,088
455


Lloyds number two account
906
-


National Savings account
15,110
8,511


Sundry debtors
3
2,290
300


_______
_______

51,135
39,308

_______
_______

Current Liabilities

Creditors and accrued expenses 
4
5,212
5,021


_______
_______

_______
_______

Net assets
45,923
34,287

_______
_______

Represented by reserves:

Balance brought forward
34,287
35,161

Surplus (deficit) for the year
11,636
(874)


_______
_______

5
45,923
34,287

_______
_______

Signed:

Lisette Josephides

Honorary Treasurer


Date:  6 April 2006

	Notes to the accounts for year ended 31 December 2005

	
	
	
	
	
	

	1
	Accounting policies
	
	
	
	

	
	Basis of accounting:
	
	
	
	

	
	The accounts are prepared under the historical cost convention and in accordance 

	
	with the Financial Reporting Standard for Smaller Entities.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Membership subscriptions received are accounted for on a cash-receved basis.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	2
	Royalties
	
	
	2005
	2004

	
	
	
	
	              £
	              £

	
	Taylor and Francis
	
	
	4,231
	3,486

	
	Berg
	
	
	357
	-

	
	
	
	
	4,588
	3,486

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	3
	Sundry debtors
	
	
	2005
	2004

	
	
	
	
	              £
	              £

	
	Advance payment to Berg
	
	
	2,290
	-

	
	Accrued deposit interest
	
	
	-
	300

	
	
	
	
	2,290
	300

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	4
	Creditors and accrued expenses
	
	2005
	2004

	
	
	
	
	              £
	              £

	
	Royalties
	
	
	4,231
	3,487

	
	Deferred ESRC grants
	
	
	-
	600

	
	Accountancy fees (inc.Vat)
	
	
	981
	934

	
	
	
	
	5,212
	5,021

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	5
	Reserves
	
	Total
	Unrestricted
	Restricted

	
	
	
	
	
	Firth Fund

	
	
	
	            £
	            £
	            £

	
	Opening balances 
	
	34,287
	10,237
	24,050

	
	(Deficit) / surplus for the year
	
	11,636
	9,863
	1,773

	
	Closing balances 
	
	45,923
	20,100
	25,823

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	The Firth Centenary Fund was set up to (a) establish an annual Firth Lecture and 

	
	(b) to assist young scholars.
	
	
	
	


New membership applications

29 for approval:
Rob Aitken

Arnar Arnason

Vibha Arora

Maureen Bloom

Susanne Brandstadter

Peter Burns

Neil Carrier

Wendy Coxshall

Inge Daniels

Kasi Eswarappa

Alex Hall

Heather Horst

Annu Jalais

Kriti Kapila

Raminder Kaur

Elisabeth Kirtsoglou

Kristine Krause

Lazslo Kurti

John Linstroth

Rebecca Marsland

Sean McLoughlin

Catherine Palmer

Ravi Raman

Adam Reed

Julie Scott

Eleni Sideri

Mary Searle-Chatterjee

Dimitrios Theodossopoulos

Dorte Thorsen
Change to membership procedure

The principal change is to the rules governing admission to membership of the ASA. It has been the Association’s tradition to elect members at the AGM, following scrutiny of the eligibility of candidates by the Committee, with a two thirds majority of those present being required for election. This procedure may have been appropriate in the past, when the Association was much smaller, although the debates that once took place about the merits of nominees were no doubt on occasion the cause of controversy. But this custom now seems something of an anachronism in the much larger and more inclusive ASA of today.  
Although we do not propose to change the requirement that members be recognized as professional anthropologists, we feel that there is now little value in committee decisions on eligibility requiring confirmation by the members present at the following AGM. The requirement of “election” by AGM not only acts to delay access to our ranks by early career staff but also complicates subscription administration. The changes to the rules of procedure below make membership automatic from the beginning of the following calendar year for all candidates who meet the test of eligibility on review by the Committee, while allowing the sponsors of any candidate deemed ineligible by the Committee to appeal the decision at the next AGM. We feel that this procedure provides sufficient transparency. This is the major change proposed, but there are also some minor amendments designed to remove the remaining ambiguities about the criteria for recognition as a professional anthropologist in a world in which not all practicing anthropologists work in academia and significant work in the academic field itself is not restricted to articles in academic journals and academic books. Finally, we have incorporated a specific reference to the category of honorary membership in the subscriptions section, to complete the formalization in our documentation of something that already approved by a previous AGM.

We hope that the spirit of these changes will meet with the approval of the AGM, which will, of course, allow opportunities for further discussion and any changes to the proposed phrasing that members present might think desirable. The document that follows indicates the changes made to the exiting rules by boldfacing.
Chair

ASA RULES OF PROCEDURE

The Association of Social Anthropologists of the UK and the Commonwealth (ASA) exists to support and promote the teaching, research and professional practice of social anthropology.

(i) Membership

(a) Membership is conferred by invitation of the Association.

(b) Membership shall be restricted to people who, by virtue of their training, posts held and published works, can be recognized as professional social anthropologists.

(c) Save in exceptional circumstances, a person to be considered eligible for membership must:

(1) (a) have a postgraduate research degree in social anthropology or 

(b) have published significant work in social anthropology (which may include film, exhibitions and other forms of publication that embody professional applications of social anthropology), AND

(2) (a) hold or have held a teaching or research appointment or

(b) hold or have held other employment using his or her training in social anthropology or
(c) have been unavoidably unemployed for more than a calendar year after his or her training in social anthropology at a university or comparable institution of higher education.

(d) Persons considered eligible for election to membership may either be proposed by a member or apply for election. A nomination or an application must include full career details, a list of articles, books and/or other works actually published, and the names and email addresses of two referees who must be members of the Association. Nominations and applications, fully documented, must reach the Administrator by the end of December for consideration at the following AGM (or by the end of March during the year of a Decennial conference, the next being 2013). Nominations and applications, fully documented, must be sent to the Administrator for consideration by the Committee before the end of October each year to ensure that membership eligibility will be reviewed in time for membership to be confirmed for start of the following calendar year. Please complete the form on-line at www.theasa.org/membership.htm.

Original clauses deleted  (e) At the Annual General Meeting the Committee will present a list of names of those whom preliminary scrutiny enables the Committee to propose for election. Voting where necessary shall be by secret ballot. Candidates shall be elected on a two-thirds vote of the members present.

(f) There will be no discussion of candidates who do not appear on the Committee’s list, but the Committee will supply reasons why particular candidates are not considered eligible to the proposer or the candidates on written application to the Chair.

New clause (e) In the event that the Committee deems a candidate ineligible for membership, her or his proposers may appeal this decision at the next AGM, after requesting clarification of its grounds from the Chair. If two thirds of the members present at that AGM deem that the Committee decision was inappropriate, the candidate will be elected. Voting on this issue will be by secret ballot.

(ii) Associate Membership

a) Associate membership of the ASA is open to 

i) Postgraduate research students in social anthropology 

ii) Postgraduate research students in related disciplines if social anthropology was a major part of an earlier degree.

b) Persons eligible for Associate membership must provide evidence of their status.

c) Associate membership

i) Does not convey voting rights.

ii) Is available for a maximum of six years.

iii) Does not automatically lead to full membership; this has to be applied for in the normal way.

d) Associate joint Membership of the ASA and RAI is available to both taught and research postgraduate students in social anthropology. Postgraduate students becoming Associates of the ASA in this manner must provide evidence of their status to the RAI which handles membership applications. Associate joint Membership of the ASA/RAI

i) Does not convey voting rights.

ii) Is available for the duration of the programme of study and one year thereafter.

iii) Does not automatically lead to full membership; this has to be applied for in the normal way.

(iii) Subscription

Subscriptions at the appropriate rates in force shall become due on 1 January of each year.

(a)  Any member who does not pay a subscription for two consecutive years, or when their arrears amounts to two or more consecutive years’ subscription, shall after enquiry by the Secretary, and with the approval of the Committee, be regarded as having terminated membership.

(b) Members who reach retirement or who expect to be out of regular employment for at least one year may, on application to the Honorary Secretary or the Honorary Treasurer, pay an annual subscription at a reduced rate.

New Clause (c) Honorary Membership of the ASA may be conferred in recognition of the contribution distinguished senior social anthropologists have made to the Association through their activities on the ASA committee, editing of ASA volumes or other services. The ASA Committee will put forward names to the AGM periodically following a review of current members, but will also be delighted to receive nominations for Honorary Membership from ASA members.

Proposals to modernise the Annals and Directory
The Annals and Directory production and mailing are a huge drain on the Association's financial and human resources.  The committee proposes to reduce these costs by relocating much of the information to the ASA website.  This would also reduce delays in production and would allow for more up-to-date dissemination of information.

While still retaining a printed annual output, much of the material which is unchanging (procedures, committee roles, ASA history, etc) would be removed to the ASA website, with a pointer to the relevant pages left in print.
The core of the Annals would thus be:

· Committee reports
· Dept reports

· Dept staff lists

It is possible that staff lists may be relocated to the web, as many dept's already hold staff lists online.  Without this latter section being relocated the cost reduction achieved will be minimal.

NomadIT is moving ASA's membership into its new online system and hence an online searchable directory will be available before the end of the year.  The committee recommends thus reducing the Directory to a list of members with their affiliations and email addresses.  For more detailed information about any individual, or to search on the basis of member interests, members could make use of the online directory.  This would not only serve to reduce the Directory print/preparation costs, but also offer a far more efficient way of retrieving information about the membership.

